Ist Draft MINUTES OF MEETING OF HASKETON PARISH COUNCIL

  HELD ON THURSDAY 10th Sept 2015, at 6.30pm in THE VICTORY HALL, HASKETON

PRESENT: Cllrs A. McWhirter (Chairman), P. Strugnell, P. Hunter, I. Whyte, S. Batley, Parish Clerk Mrs I Clark; Hasketon resident Mr J Sayer
1. Meeting opened at 6.30 pm.   Chairman Cllr A. McWhirter welcomed all and reminded everyone of locations of emergency exits and possible recording of the meeting.  

2. Apologies for Absence: Parish Cllrs A. Nightingale & S. Wells, County Councillor Peter Bellfield, Suffolk Coastal District Councillors and PC Marie Smith (Woodbridge SNT). 

3. Declaration of Interests. None.


4. Minutes of previous meeting on 9th July 2015 had been circulated electronically and were taken as read.
There were no corrections. Cllr Strugnell proposed and Cllr Whyte seconded the proposal and it was agreed they be signed as a true record.


5. Matters Arising:
 i) Melton Statue: Following enquiries at the last meeting about the fate of the statue of the Drummer/Bugler Boy currently located in front of the SCDC Offices on Melton Hill, District Cllr Patti Mulcahy had informed the Clerk that she had received assurances that all interested parties would be consulted before any decision was made.

ii) Highways: B1079 speed limit: Chairman A. McWhirter reported that he had received a reply from SCC Portfolio Holder for Highways and Transport James Finch that there had been a new policy framework, approved  by Cabinet in December 2014, for undertaking reviews of speed limits which allowed greater flexibility to take account of local views. Cllr Finch has therefore asked his East Area Highway Manager to consider Hasketon Parish Council’s request against the new guidelines and taking into account the additional business use as identified on this section of road.

6. Report: County Councillor: Apologies for absence had been received due to ill health, and there was no report from Mr Peter Bellfield. However, the Clerk reported that his research assistant William Hooper had given assurance that while Cllr Bellfield is still trying to keep in touch as much as he can, in case there is any difficulty and he is either unavailable or unable to help, Cllr Michael Bond, who serves the neighbouring division, has agreed to help out.
7. Report: District Councillor:  No district councillors were available to attend, but a written report from Cllr Colin Hedgley had been circulated before the meeting. 
8. Report: WB & District Safer Neighbourhood District Team: PC Marie Smith was unable to attend due to ill health, but colleague Graeme Hawke had sent a brief report, circulated to all members of parish council; there had been 3 reported thefts in the village since the last meeting. It was agreed that the Clerk should remind residents about crime prevention measures in the next Parish Magazine. The Clerk also apologised because she had not seen a full report from PC Marie Smith sent prior to the July meeting, but had subsequently circulated it to members of the parish council. The mobile police van would next attend at Grange Farm Barns on Wed 16th Sept between 10.30am – 12.30pm.

9. Finance:
i) Summary of Accounts since last meeting & BDO Auditors Report.  The Clerk reported that she had worked with Cllr Nightingale and together had produced a full set of accounts on spreadsheets, (Appendix A), which had been circulated to all members of the parish council. There was still a little more work to complete, but she thanked Cllr Nightingale for all his hard work.  Members agreed that the new format was very clear and there were no questions. It was agreed that all outstanding invoices should be paid. The Clerk also reported that she was still in process of responding to a number of minor queries from BDO about the external audit, including the way the accounts were presented to reflect unpresented cheques at year end. These queries were now hopefully resolved, and their full report was expected before end of September.  Cllr Batley proposed and Cllr Strugnell seconded the proposal to accept the Summary of Accounts, and BDO’s recommendations and all agreed. Chairman McWhirter reported that since Cllr Nightingale was now a member of the Finance Committee he should also become a cheque signatory. Cllr Strugnell proposed and Cllr Whyte seconded the proposal and all agreed.  The Clerk to put this matter in motion.                          
ii)           Date for Finance Committee Mtg for Review of Reserves & forward budget planning.             

In Cllr Nightingale’s absence the Clerk was liaising with committee members to arrange a date before November parish council meeting. The Clerk had also circulated notification from SCDC of the Annual Town & Parish Liaison/Budget Review Meeting, to be held at Melton Office on
Monday 16 November at 6.30pm. The Clerk was instructed to confirm, by 30 October, that 2 members of the parish council wished to attend (email circ. 8/9/15) 

iii) Standing Orders, Financial Regulations & ICO registration. 

Chairman McWhirter reported that he intended to meet with Cllr Nightingale to review the outstanding issues of the Financial Regulations and ICO registration and report back at the next parish council meeting.         
10. Highways:

i) Suffolk Norse commercial Services. The Clerk confirmed that following July meeting she had instructed Norse to continue with their maintenance contract for the village green, and annual spraying of verges. She noted that they were had been very responsive to her request for them to mow the village green and cut the hedge in front of the village hall in time for the annual village fete. It was confirmed they were now paid six monthly, at the same rate as last year, the last invoice being £543.60 + VAT for period Jan to June 15. 

ii) Hedging, Verges, Signposts & Grit Bins. The Clerk reported that she had checked most of the grit/salt bins and most did not require topping up. However, some bins were rather overgrown; the business men from Bridgeworks had already cleared the vegetation around their new bin, and Cllrs McWhirter and Whyte confirmed they would clear the bins in their neighbourhoods. The Clerk to be informed of any further action before requesting top up of sand/grit from SCC Highways department. Regarding the state of the road surface, & verges, particularly between Lantern House & Gull Farm, Cllr Whyte confirmed the road had sunk and required attention. Due to a recent cycle race a useful warning sign had briefly appeared on the footpath signpost but had since been removed. Cllr Whyte agreed to report the road condition to Highways via SCDC website. 

iii)  Highways: B1079 speed limit.  See 5. Matters Arising ii above. 

11. Planning:

i) Turks Head: The Clerk reported she had received email confirmation from licence holder Gemma Withey that the opening of the pub would take place in first week of November. She had also provided web links to their new website and some social media contacts, forwarded to Cllr Whyte, which it was agreed to be posted on the new Hasketon.Onesuffolk.net website.                                                                                                                                                                                  
ii) DC/15/2153/FUL Ref Speed Limit issue on B1079  -See above:  5. Matters Arising ii).
  The Clerk reported that paper copies of two planning proposals had been received since the previous Parish Council Meeting on 9/7/15, with details also available via SCDC web link: http://planningpublicaccess.waveney.gov.uk/online-applications/
iii) DC/15/2359/FUL: Conversion of stable block to 2 No. Holiday Lets and conversion of Barn to Workshop. Address: Home Farm, Blacksmiths Road, Hasketon, IP13 6JA. Approved by the Hasketon Planning Committee and SCDC informed.                          
iv) DC/15/2919/FUL: Proposed single and 2 storey extension to replace workshop and proposed cart lodge at Berners House, Blacksmith Rd, Hasketon IP13 6JA. Approved by the Hasketon Planning Committee, subject to assurances that there would be no first floor in the cartlodge. SCDC informed.                                                                                   

v) Neighbourhood Plan Networking Day:  The Clerk reported that full details, and confirmation of time (10am – 1pm) of the Networking day organised  Community Action Suffolk (CAS)  to take place on Thurs 1/10/15 had recently been received and passed to Chairman McWhirter.  Unfortunately he was now unable to attend due to prior daytime commitment. Members were reminded that at the July meeting, and after full discussion, it had been agreed to defer such an undertaking until next year, when Bredfield’s Plan would be further under way for reference. As no other members were available on Ist October, the Clerk was instructed to inform CAS that Hasketon would not be able to send a representative.

12. Village Green 

i) Fencing Repairs around Village Green: Cllr Batley reported that the damaged rails had now been replaced with stronger ones by Country Care Anglia, and their invoice (£396) submitted.                                
ii) Dog Waste Bin: The Clerk reported that the post had rotted through since last meeting. It had been erected by Norse in 2008 at a cost of £194. The Clerk had received a quotation from Suffolk Coastal Norse to replace and refit a new post at cost of £33.28 + VAT and could install new post within a week of charges being accepted.  The Clerk was instructed to arrange for the repair to be completed as soon as possible.                                                                                            

iii) Playground equipment: The Clerk reported that the Rospa Safety Inspection would be carried out during September. As in previous years the fee would be £65 + VAT up to 5 items, £3 per item. The Clerk confirmed she had mentioned in the September edition of the Parish News that she should be informed of any issues concerning the playground equipment.                                                                                                      
iv) Allotments:  The Clerk confirmed that she had only been able to speak briefly with Mrs Butters about updating and standardising the rental agreements. The Clerk confirmed she would speak further to Mrs Butters and report back at next meeting.   

v) Seating update:  Councillors agreed in principle that it would be good idea to install another seat on the carpark/recreation area near the village sign. The Clerk was instructed to investigate options of design, suitable materials and costs and report back at next meeting.                                                                                                                    

vi) Owl Boxes: Cllr Hunter reported that following consultation with Suffolk Wildlife Trust it would be possible to install owl boxes, suitable for Little Owls, at a height of 4m, on trees on the village green. Two boxes would be required (at cost of approx. £55 each) and they should be cleaned out every 2-3 years. Cllr Hunter proposed, Cllr Batley seconded and all agreed that Cllr Hunter should, if the SWLT officer concurs with proposed location, arrange for the boxes to be installed before November 2015.                                   
13.  Village Website:                                                            

Cllr Whyte reported that the downloading of information was work in progress. The workings of the site were somewhat clunky, i.e. updating the calendar was difficult, and he was in consulting with OneSuffolk about the site supporting parish council contact emails. He had added the limited information already received from the Turks Head, WI and other village organisations. It was hoped that more information would be forthcoming. The Clerk agreed to confer with the editor of the Parish Magazine about adding the Hasketon.onesuffolk.net details to the opening directory page. Cllr Whyte confirmed that since the OneSuffolk portal site was widely used by other parish councils and offered support, he did not need a deputy to run the Hasketon site.  Cllr Whyte was thanked for all his hard work.                                                                                           
14.  Village Tithe Map: 
Cllr Batley reported that he produced good digital photographs of the original map and was pleased with the results, which had been circulated. He was currently investigating possible options for printing and framing the photograph of the map, with a view to an A1 framed copy being displayed in the Victory Hall, subject to the agreement of the VH Committee. It was also agreed that the Turks Head should be offered a similar copy in lieu of the unused second year of sponsorship of the original Hasketon.net village website.  Cllr Hunter proposed and Cllr Whyte seconded the proposal that Cllr Batley should proceed with obtaining quotes for two framed A1 prints, and the Clerk should check with VH Committee about hanging their copy in the Victory Hall.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               
15. Training for Councillors: Transport arrangements were finalised for attending the Joint Training Evening at Little Bealings on 23 Sept 15.
16. Correspondence. List – Appendix B
17. Adjournment: For members of parish to address council on matters relating to Hasketon.
Resident Mr John Sayer reported that several footpath signs around the village were missing or fallen.

Cllr Hunter agreed to follow up the exact locations and report to the matter to the SCDC.

Resumption of meeting.
18. Any Other Business.  None.
19. Date of next meeting 12 November 2015 at 6.30 pm, and meeting closed at 8.45 pm.              
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